OUSA Submission on the Repealing of Māori Wards
To the Justice Committee,

As the Otago University Students' Association, we strongly oppose the repealing of Māori Wards. This legislation impacts Māori tauira (students) and the broader Māori community by potentially diminishing their representation in local government. Our campus proudly has many out-of-town students who would be greatly affected by this proposed bill. We submit the following points for consideration: importance of the wards, the underrepresentation Māori have historically had in local government, the need to consistent practices, and the fact many communities do not support this notion and instead have other pressing matters they would like assistance with instead. These are further outlined below. 
Māori Wards are designed to ensure that voters on the Māori electoral roll have specific representation on local councils. Like how seats are assigned to geographic areas to ensure those communities have a voice, Māori Ward seats ensure that Māori voices are democratically represented in council decisions. This is crucial for fostering equitable participation in local governance.
Historically, Māori have been underrepresented in local government. The establishment of Māori Wards was a step toward addressing this imbalance, providing a guaranteed baseline of representation. Without these wards, there is a significant risk that Māori interests and perspectives will continue to be marginalised in local decision-making processes.
Many local government leaders, including Palmerston North mayor Grant Smith, argue that this bill is inconsistent with other local government changes. For example, the creation of rural wards or new general wards does not require referendums, while Māori Wards do. This inconsistency suggests an unfair and targeted approach to Māori representation, which is not applied to other forms of local government structuring. This blatantly goes against Te Tiriti and shows this governments’ lack of commitment to being a good partner. 
Communities have expressed that Māori Wards work effectively in ensuring the unique voices and needs of Māori are represented and acknowledged in decision-making processes. By making it harder to establish Māori Wards than general council wards, this legislation undermines the equitable representation that these wards are designed to provide. 
Local government faces numerous pressing issues, such as water management and infrastructure development. Repealing Māori Wards diverts attention from these critical areas. As noted by local leaders, focusing on dismantling a mechanism that enhances representation is an overreach and misalignment of priorities.

The Otago University Students' Association believes that repealing Māori Wards will harm the representation and engagement of Māori in local governance. We can see firsthand how it affects towns, as our town Ōtepoti does not have one. Do not let this be the fate of all towns across the motu. It is essential to maintain and strengthen mechanisms that ensure equitable participation for all communities. We urge you to consider the significant impacts on Māori tauira and the broader Māori community and to prioritize inclusivity and fairness in local government representation.
 
Ngā mihi nui,

Keegan Wells
President
Otago University Students' Association

